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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Don Redman, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
Wednesday, September 11, 2013
City Council Chamber
9:30 a.m.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order at 9:35 a.m. on Wednesday, September 11, 2013, in the City Council Chamber by the Chairman, Council Member Don Redman.
In attendance:  Council Members Don Redman (Chair), Lori Boyer (Vice Chair), John Crescimbeni; Commissioners Gary L. Anderson, Lane T. Burnett, Edward J. Fleming, Jr., John Godfrey, Ralph C. Hodges, Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., Scott Shine, Stephen Swann; Commissioner Penny Thompson was excused; Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston; Dr. Quinton White, Jacksonville University; Captain Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator;  Jody McDaniel, Planning & Development Department; Captain Mike Getchell, Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange; James Richardson, Environmental Protection Board; Dave Kaufman, JaxPort; Betsey Deuerling, Water Quality Division, Neighborhoods Department; Tera Meeks, Chief, Waterfront Management Programming; Jim Miller, JaxPort; Mike Hollingsworth, Jason Harrah, U.S. Army Corps of Engineers; William Winegar, United States Coast Guard; John Nooney, Recreational Fishing Alliance; Janet Stanko, Linda Bremer, James Taylor, Sierra Club; David E. Bruderly, P.E., Nan Sutton, Mariner Point Yacht Club; Jim Alabiso, JumpinFish; Marilyn Allen, Legislative Assistant; John J.  Jackson, Council Research Division.
Before the meeting got underway, the Chair asked everyone to stand for a moment of silence to remember those who perished on and the first responders  to the tragedy of911.  The moment of silence was followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.

The Commissioners voted to approve the minutes for the August 14, 2013 Waterways Commission meeting.

In Legislation matters, Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston, at the request of the Chair, explained what Ordinance 2013-565, Auth Contract with Jax Univ for the Continuing

Manatee Protection Studies…entailed.  The legislation would authorize the continuation of the contract that the City has had with J.U. that enables Dr. Quinton White and Dr. Gerard Pinto to advise the Waterways Commission and the Council on manatee and sundry other waterways issues.  An appropriation bill for funding would come in separate legislation.  The Commission voted 10-0 to recommend approval of the ordinance.

In his monthly report on the status of the St. Johns River, Dr. Quinton White reported on the arrival of algae bloom in the river as a result of excess nutrients in the river and the fact that the weather has been exceedingly warm.  Salinity in the river has been very low; rainfall has been heavy.  Warm, fresh water is conducive to the bloom.  Dr. White said that the days becoming shorter, the weather becoming cooler and the rain lessening should see less of algae bloom.
Dr. White reported that the massive loss of dolphin lives off the Northeast U.S. coast has been linked to a virus.  Jacksonville University, the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, the Florida Fish & Wildlife Conservation Commission and others are working in tandem in monitoring dolphins in the St. Johns River to see if the virus is present here.
Dr. White reported on two more watercraft-related manatee deaths, one on September 6th near Blount Island, the other on September 7th in the vicinity of the cruise terminal.  Now that the boating season is nearing its end and the manatees are in the process of leaving the area, problems with water-craft collisions should taper off.  Commissioner Ralph Hodges questioned Dr. White on the impact of the algae in the river on the manatees.  Commissioner John Godfrey inquired if it was known what the size of the watercraft that struck the manatee was.  (Unsure; probably a small craft).  What was the impact of dredging on the manatees?

In an Update on the St. Johns River Issues Subcommittee, Commission Gary Anderson reported on two meetings that the body has held since the Waterways Commission last met, August 8th and September 10th.  The meetings focused on the economic and environmental impacts of the proposed dredging project to deepen the St. Johns River to enable JaxPort to accommodate post-Panamax vessels.  Mr. Anderson asked those Commissioners that attended the meetings to share their impressions of the meetings.
Commissioner Ralph Hodges had a number of questions and concerns; he wanted to know more about the offshore disposal sites in the ocean where the dredge spoil would be deposited.  He felt that the Army Corps of Engineers report seems to make conclusions based on studies that have not been completed.

Mike Hollingsworth, a biologist with the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, explained that the Corps of Engineers is obligated to get a draft report out because of a schedule set by the President of the United States.  At an appearance at JaxPort recently, the President declared that “we can’t wait.”  
Jason Harrah, U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, also explained components of the dredge project and fielded questions, particularly on the salinity concern that was raised.  He also took a question from Council Member Lori Boyer who asked if the Corps had funds set aside to fix anything that goes wrong.  Answer: yes.

Joe Miller, Senior Director, Facilities Development, JaxPort, characterized the proposed dredge project as a win win, both for the economy and for the environment, as well.  He said that the dredge project should not be viewed as a win lose proposition.
Commissioner Scott Shine felt that the presentations at both Subcommittee meetings were good, particularly the economic analysis for the Port.  He viewed the dredge project as a high risk high return undertaking; that it can be big for the economy yet potentially harmful to the environment.  Mr. Shine was concerned that in some instances, the research comes in after public comments and the views of scientists and others.

Commissioner Stephen Swann felt that the report by Martin Associates, JaxPort’s consultant, was compelling.  He saw an environmental issue in impact of a projected rise in the sea level and thought that mitigation banks were needed in the event that problems surface.

Commissioner Edward Fleming thought that the study (for the project) was being rushed.  The Martin presentation had it right: if we (JaxPort) were going to get into the pig picture, dredging is needed.  Mr. Fleming felt that in addition to the dredging itself, other costs had to be weighed, as well: JEA moving overhead electrical wires; deeper bulkheads, improved railroad and roads.  To Commissioner Fleming, it was more like a $1 billion project.
Council Member Lori Boyer remarked on the Subcommittee’s focus.  She cited the minutes from the Waterways Commission meeting of August 14th, where she had raised concerns about there being no public advocacy regarding the TMDL and the BMAP (Basin Management Action Plan) in monitoring the river and waterways.  The State Department of Environmental Protection had sent a letter to the City of Jacksonville critical of the City not meeting its obligations.  Commissioner Ralph Hodges cited a Florida Times-Union article that described how the City was not meeting its obligations to limit and remove pollutants from the waterways.  At the August 14th meeting, Ms. Boyer suggested that this issue merited a review by a subcommittee.  She wondered if the subcommittee would, in fact, be looking into these issues.  Dr. Quinton White suggested that the Commission invite the Director of Public Works, Jim Robinson, and John Pappas to attend the next Waterways Commission meeting to address the DEP issues and the City’s response.  The Chair instructed the staff to extend an invitation to Messrs.  Robinson and Pappas.
Commissioner Ralph Hodges raised the possibility of extending the Army Corps of Engineers study and evaluation of the dredge project.  Mr. Miller of JaxPort indicated that delaying the report had its risks and he explained what the problems in a delay entailed.

Commissioner Hodge formally made the motion that the Commission recommends that the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers’ final dredging project report be extended and that the public comment period be extended to October 30, 2013.  By a 10-0 vote, the Commissioners approved the motion.   It was suggested that the request for the extension be sent to Colonel Allen Dodd at the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers.  Assistant General Counsel Johnston will draft the resolution.

In concluding the discussion on this agenda item, Dr. Quinton White contended that it appeared the Corps of Engineers minimizes the environmental impact of the proposed dredging project and maximizes the economic impact.

On the St. Johns River Issues Update agenda item, the St. Johns Riverkeeper, Lisa Rinaman, commented on the proposed dredge project’s impact on the river, wetlands, submerged aquatic vegetation and other issues.  She questioned the capacity of the Corps’ model to gauge the impacts.  Ms. Rinaman reported on her recent meeting with Messrs.’ Robinson and Pappas on Basin Management Action Plan (BMAC) issues.  The septic tank phase-out initiative was a particular concern.
In New Business, Commissioner John Godfrey recommended that the Commission get quarterly reports on the status of FIND (Florida Inland Navigation District) projects.  Jody McDaniel reported that we do, in fact, have quarterly reports.  We went from monthly to quarterly reports because everyone agreed that it made more sense to do so.

Commissioner Scott Shine wanted to know what was the status of the creation of a steering committee as a component in the maritime master plan.

Commissioner Raymond Pringle, Jr., commented on the oyster beds and harvest issue in Duval and Nassau Counties.  He recounted the background as to why the oyster harvest was closed in Duval County years ago Mr. Pringle wants the State of Florida to work with Jacksonville University and others to revisit the prospects of re-opening shellfish beds in Duval and Nassau Counties.  The Chairman, Council Member Redman, appointed Commissioner Pringle  as Chair of a body to pursue the matter.  Betsey Deuerling, Water Quality Division, recounted her most recent research on shellfish beds in our area.
In Comments from the Public, Janet Stanko of the Sierra Club commented on the proposed JaxPort dredge project.  She felt that the project would result in environmental damage and that the low Dames Point Bridge clearance was also a problem.
John Nooney felt that the Commission needed monthly updates on FIND projects and issues.  He further commented on the proposed legislation to lease the Market Street Armory to the Sons of Confederate Veterans (Ordinance 2013-384); he thinks that that site would be ideal kayak launch, into Hogan’s Creek.

Captain Mike Getchell, Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange, suggested that the Commission invite the Army Corps of Engineers to come and address the charge that had been made regarding the Corps’ model for the dredge project being flawed.
Linda Bremer commented on the proposed dredge project; she felt that there were risks to the environment, the railroad, waterfront businesses and waterfront homes.  She felt that the Waterways Commission should sponsor public forums for public input on the matter.

James Taylor, Sierra Club, had concerns about the proposed dredge project.

David Bruderly remarked on the economics of the proposed dredge project.  He contended that the economic justification for the 47 foot depth was based on inaccurate, highly uncertain and biased assumptions.

Jim Alibiso of Jumpin Fish commented on the St. Johns River swim that his group had sponsored the previous Saturday.  With regard to the proposed dredge project, he felt that the Martin & Associates presentation was not particularly convincing.  He further thought that the Army Corps of Engineers’ contention that the organization was neutral on the dredge project was doubtful.  Mr. Alibiso indicated that he wanted to return to explain and elaborate on his vision of building an economy around the St. Johns River, an economy based on athletics, tourism and recreation.  He said that he would like to see the City of Jacksonville more involved.

Dr. Quinton White observed how the St. Johns River is a different river today than it was 30 years ago.  30 years ago, we were dumping raw sewage into the river; today, we are dumping nutrients into the river.

Tera Meeks, Chief, Waterfront Management Programming, engaged in a discussion with Commissioner Scott Shine on the maritime management plan.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 12:28 P.M.
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